	EVERETT PUBLIC SCHOOLS

EVERETT, WASHINGTON

Regular Meeting


	
	

	The Board of Directors of Everett Public Schools, Snohomish County, Washington, held a regular Board meeting on Tuesday, April 18, 2006, beginning at 4:30 p.m., in the Board Room of the Educational Service Center, 4730 Colby Avenue, Everett, Washington.  Those in attendance were Sue Cooper, Karen Madsen, Ed Petersen and Roy Yates.  Absent: Kristie Dutton.

	
	

	BOARD ACTION AND/OR BOARD DISCUSSION

A closed session with the Board was held at 2:30 p.m. concerning a student discipline issue.
	
	Closed Session—Student Discipline



	ADOPTION OF AGENDA

President Yates called for any recommended changes to the agenda.  Superintendent Carol Whitehead reported that there would be a revised personnel report.  With that, Sue Cooper moved to adopt the revised agenda.  Ed Petersen seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.

	
	ADOPTION OF AGENDA

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Ed Petersen moved for approval of the minutes of the regular meeting of March 21, 2006.  Karen Madsen seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.

	
	APPROVAL OF MINUTES

	SUPERINTENDENT’S COMMENTS

Dr. Whitehead opened her comments by introducing Ginny Woodhouse, president of the Everett Public Schools Foundation (EPSF) who introduced the Foundation’s new director, Marcee Grasso.  Having worked for 26 years at Hewlett-Packard/Agilent and volunteering extensively with United Way, Marcee brings a variety of skills and abilities.  Marcee said she is happy to be associated with the Foundation where she will have the opportunity to work for students, teachers, families and the community.  Speaking on behalf of the Board, President Yates welcomed Marcee and said the position of EPSF director plays a pivotal role in cooperation with the District.

Dr. Whitehead said the Board will be asked tonight to approve the hiring of some new administrators in the District:
	
	SUPT’S COMMENTS



	--Executive Director for Human Resources Molly Ringo introduced Carol Stoltz as the new Human Resources Director, replacing Steve Katz, who is retiring.  She comes to Everett from the Lake Washington School District and has also worked in the community college system.  Carol said she is thrilled to be in Everett.

--Director of Facilities and Planning Mike Gunn introduced two new staff who will help manage the District’s construction programs.  Each come with excellent references and are regarded as team players who are highly skilled and work well with others.  Bob Crafts will be the construction manager, filling the position vacated by Chris Hardy.  He has 25 years of construction experience on major institutional projects.  He is currently working on components for the light rail system for Sound Transit.  He has also worked for large general contractors such as M.A. Mortenson and Baugh Industrial Contractors.  He managed numerous projects in California for various school districts and universities in that area.  He has a bachelor’s degree from Arizona State University.  Bob said it is a pleasure to be in Everett and he knows he will be busy.  Darcy Walker has been hired as the construction coordinator which is a new position brought on by the passage of the recent bond.  Darcy will be responsible for handling the smaller-type projects such as additions, smaller modernizations, seismic upgrades, HVAC projects, etc.  He has over 14 years experience and currently works for the Everett Housing Authority in charge of the ASARCO re-development site in north Everett.  He has a degree from the University of Washington.  Darcy said he looks forward to the challenges ahead.

--Dr. Whitehead introduced Mary Waggoner as the new Director of Communications replacing Gay Campbell.  Mary was once a high school teacher in Colorado where she was named the Teacher of the Year.  Currently, Mary is the Director of Communications in the Issaquah School District and will be joining Everett Public Schools on May 15.  Mary has also worked in the Snohomish and Wenatchee School Districts.  She has made numerous presentations across the state and the nation and is a Golden Acorn recipient.  Mary said she is looking forward to coming to Everett.

--Dr. Whitehead introduced Kelly Clapp as the new assistant principal at Everett High School.  Kelly has served as interim assistant principal at that school since February of this year.  She has 18 years of teaching and coaching experience; her past four years have been with the Everett School District.  Kelly said she is very excited about this opportunity—she feels she is working for the best district in the state.
Dr. Whitehead called on Everett High School principal Catherine Matthews who introduced that school’s assistant principals Kelly Clapp and Jack Roy.  Jack and Kelly have been instrumental in introducing Challenge Days at Everett High School.  Kelly has also worked with the community Challenge Day and is leading the Everett High implementation process.  These days have been created by a national organization that conducts workshops for young people to tear down the walls of separation and create an environment of acceptance, respect and compassion.  Kelly showed video clips of an actual Challenge Day which included comments by its participants.  May 24 & 25 will be the first set of Challenge Days at Everett High, with two more to follow in September and then a series of more days later, with a goal of eventually including all of the student body.  The cost of the class is approximately $10,000 for the first two days, which includes the cost of the workshop itself, hotel and airfare for the two trainers, their rental car, food for the participants and substitutes for teachers.  The District will receive a scholarship for the May dates which results in a break in the cost.  Grants from a variety of organizations are being sought to help with funding.  One hundred students and 20 adults (including ten staff) will participate on the first day and then another group on the second day.  Students are identified by teachers who recognize leaders in their various groups.  Seniors are not involved with the exception of those involved on the Diversity Team.
Board member Petersen said the program appears to be very positive.  Assistant Principal Jack Roy said he has participated in Challenge Days three times and he is an advocate.  Although the video is very moving, it is not as powerful as being involved in the actual event.  Principal Catherine Matthews said it is an amazing experience for the students to see how much in common they have with those they think they would never connect with or respect.  Watching adults “crossing the line” is also interesting, reinforcing and helps build connections. 
President Yates asked about follow-up activities, to which Principal Matthews said a key piece is directing those who are most involved in the Challenge Day into diverse activities.  Ms. Matthews said one of the most compelling results has been that students became advocates for one another and felt safe going to adults to talk about issues.  President Yates suggested that the Naval base may produce some mentors.
In closing, Kelly shared a case story about Challenge Days from the book Chicken Soup for the Teenage Soul (E:131/06).
Dr. Whitehead reported that the District administration had its exit meeting with the state auditors regarding the District’s recently-completed state audit.  The District received an unqualified audit with no audit exceptions—this is good news.  President Yates attended the exit interview as the Board representative.  

Twenty-one students from Garfield Elementary School and 20 from North Middle School participated in an after-school art project to create metal tiles that will adorn the four new entrances to Garfield Park.  The project was completed in cooperation with the neighborhood association and a grant from Starbucks.  On Friday, April 28, a celebration assembly will be held in the Garfield cafeteria.  Mayor Stephanson, the artist and others from the project will be in attendance. 
The first meeting of the District boundary review committee was held yesterday.  Schools from Silver Lake Elementary and south will be affected.  Administrators, technical support staff, communications staff and parents from each of the affected schools serve on the committee.  Brenda Fuglevand, who is the principal for elementary #17, is serving as one of the technical advisors to the committee, but she is not a voting member.  An outside facilitator has been hired to facilitate the process (attached).  Status reports about the boundary review process will appear on a new website designed specifically for boundary review information.  Newsletters will be distributed on the day following each meeting (attached).  As has been done in the past, a major communication plan is being developed and public hearings will be held.  The committee will make a recommendation to the superintendent in June.  The committee will re-convene in August and finalize their recommendation based on what they hear from those who come to the public hearing.  The superintendent will present her recommendation to the Board in October so that a boundary decision can be made in November 2006 and families who are impacted can be notified as soon as possible.  Boundary changes will be in effect in the fall of 2007.  


	
	SUPT’S COMMENTS

(cont’d.)

SUPT’S COMMENTS

(cont’d.)

	Director of Maintenance & Operations Gary Jefferis and Director of Information Systems & Technology Ken Toyn provided an update on the District re-keying project.  Dr. Whitehead said that since the District is well over 100 years old, a variety of locks and keys are in existence.  The importance of security makes it essential to conduct the re-keying project and implement new procedures.  Gary outlined the timeline for the project, indicated the sites that are complete (Penny Creek, Evergreen, North, Cascade, Everett High, Maintenance and Memorial Stadium), sites in progress (Emerson and Eisenhower), and those that are in the process of being re-keyed (Jackson High, Gateway, Sequoia, Cedar Wood, Woodside, Mill Creek, Madison, Lowell, Hawthorne, Jackson Elementary, Heatherwood and Silver Firs).  This phase will be complete by the end of the school year.  There are also sites approved for renovation on the present bond issue.  A new protocol on key control is being established as well as a tracking mechanism.  Ken said an electronic process will be used which will be automated and greatly simplified by use of the IFAS system.  A key will be assigned to a person at the time of employment at the building level.  Tracking will include information about who has the key, when the key is transferred and will call for return of the key upon transfer or termination of the employee.  Information Systems will work with the principals to emphasize the importance of keeping the data current, timely and accurate.  Dr. Whitehead noted that when she came to the District six years ago, implementation of IFAS was in its early stages.  Since then, great strides have been made, and today’s report is an exciting example of the District’s ability to maximize the technology already in place.

	
	

	{Prior to accepting public comment, President Yates opted to first recognize retirees so that audience members could be provided adequate opportunity to make public comment.}
RECOGNITION OF RETIREES

Director of Partnerships Lauren Hadley introduced two retirees in attendance tonight:
1)
Michael Menzies—27.5 years in education.  His principal from North Middle School, Kelly Shepherd, said Mike has been a delight and it has been a privilege to work with him.  He is a very helpful individual whose absence will be greatly felt.  Director of Maintenance and Operations Gary Jefferies said Mike has been a reliable, conscientious worker who is highly respected and will be missed.  On behalf of the Board of Directors, President Yates congratulated Mike and presented him with a crystal memento apple.  Mike then introduced his brother and sister-in-law.
2)
Ann Lagerquist—has 33.5 years in education and 22 years at Hawthorne Elementary School.  Her principal, Betty Cobbs, spoke of Ann’s loves:  her family, her 
Norwegian heritage, traveling, Huskies and beaches.  She possesses great energy, enthusiasm, and a dedicated devotion to children along with an ability to work with others.  Her laugh is contagious.  Ann introduced her sister Karen Carpenter, her brother Ed Lagerquist, niece Lisa Lucas and colleagues Ouida Lindseth, Shannon Heinineger, Amy Kuipers and Kristy Gooding.  She said it has been a privilege to be a teacher in Everett and to have an opportunity to work in such a supportive school district.  She looks forward to continuing to work with children and traveling.  On behalf of the Board of Directors, President Yates expressed his appreciation to Ann for her outstanding work.  He then presented her with a crystal memento apple.   

	
	RECOGNITION OF RETIREES

	PUBLIC COMMENT

President Yates outlined the guidelines for public comment.  He welcomed attendees and thanked the group for their patience during the evening’s lengthy agenda.  He noted again that he had re-organized the order of the evening’s agenda in order to afford audience members an adequate opportunity for public comment.  He then called on the following individuals: 
1)
Kinuko Noborikawa—representing the Communities of Color Coalition.  She read from a prepared text (E:132/06).  She indicated that a meeting with Dr. Whitehead is almost scheduled for May 22 or 23, from 6 to 8 p.m., at a location to be determined.  The event will consist of a potluck, followed by a discussion of symptoms over the last several weeks and tensions brewing over the past several years.  Ms. Noborikawa invited the school Board members to attend the meeting and said she hopes this meeting will be the beginning of a healing process.  Ms Noborikawa said she went through a Challenge Day last year.  Important to the success of these days is the need to have properly-trained staff.  Secondly, there must be critical mass and it will take long-term commitment to involve the entire student body.  Making and keeping commitments to follow through with the necessary changes is of paramount importance. 
	
	PUBLIC COMMENT



	2)
Anna Arroyo—parent—talked about an epidemic of how students of color, especially Latinos, feel disengaged and unwelcome.  Parents have little or no access.  She asked the Board to observe the differences in drop-out rates, truancy, AYP and WASL scoring.  One of every two Latino students who enter high school will not graduate on time, or perhaps not at all.  Everyone should be alarmed.  She asked to be a part of the solution and encouraged the Board not to fear her.  She feels rejection and frustration in working with the school—her children feel the same way.
	
	

	3)
Maria Garcia—parent—speaking through an interpreter, she said that last June, an agreement with the principal at Everett High School was made that parents and students would come together to work with the school.  That has not happened.  Doors have been closing even more as time passes.  Parents want a better future for their children, a better education.  She has spoken with Latino parents and other parents of color and they say they feel isolated with no one to talk to.  Out of five Latinos, only one will graduate and that one not on time.  Of two students of color who attend high school, one will graduate and that one not on time.  They need a better chance and a good opportunity for education for their children.
	
	PUBLIC COMMENT

(cont’d.)

	4)
Stephanie Ruiz—parent of a child in Everett—She was speaking as a parent and based on what she has heard from other parents.  There are issues that have not been addressed.  They are here to help make positive differences.  There is a disproportionate success rate of students of color, specifically Latino children.  Parents have expressed their frustration and concern about a lack of access as a group to Everett High School officials and a loss of opportunity to be proactive.  Challenge Days will be a positive step, but there also needs to be a way for parents to communicate with school officials.  There is a cultural gap and a language barrier.  She indicated that parents are form1ing a PTA group, called PADRES, to address the needs of students of color and outreaching to parents.  They look forward to meeting with Dr. Whitehead and getting the cooperation of school officials.
	
	

	5)
Frank Medina—is a junior at Everett High School and a member of the Latin Image Club and a Council member.  He said he has friends who are considering dropping out of school because there is no connection between the administration and the students.  Parents, students and the administration need to work together.  Challenge Days will help. 
President Yates thanked the group for attending the Board meeting and invited anyone who had not submitted a Public Comment card to come forward if they would like to speak.  None came.  He said when individuals speak before the Board, they may expect some decisive action at the meeting.  However, that is not the process.  He indicated that their concerns have been articulated to the Board and are not falling on deaf ears.  The group’s willingness to reach out to the administration is an integral part of “getting on the same page.”  Board member Petersen said he appreciated the tone of this evening’s comments—they seem constructive.  There appears to be a desire to create bridges.  Board member Cooper said she is encouraged that talks are being held and issues addressed.


	
	

	ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

The Administration provided information concerning GLAD (Guided Language Acquisition Design) Training.  Executive Director for Curriculum Alignment and Implementation Terry Edwards introduced Margaret Perry who is the specialist for ELL (English Language Learning) and teacher support.  Margaret began by talking about the extent of linguistic diversity in the District, with over 40 languages being spoken.  Currently, there are 1,400 students in the program, but that is only the tip of the iceberg.  There are many other students who have exited the program and/or speak a language other than English at home.  Currently, services provided are a limited pull-out at the lowest acquisition levels in the elementary schools which means that, for most of the day, students are in their regular classroom.  There is also paraeducator support.  Although students are expected to acquire English, they must also acquire the course content.  This is a significant challenge.

	
	Presentation:
GLAD (Guided
Language

Acquisition

Design)

Training

	GLAD (Guided Language Acquisition Design) is a new program to provide support to the classroom teacher through research and theory, effective practical strategies, academic language, literacy and content, cross-cultural skills and K-8 plus high school applications.  Teachers are shown strategies.  The program focuses on the regular classroom teacher by offering two-day training (as the first part of the training) and a five-day demonstration classroom (trainers return to the district, 25 teachers attend for five days, sitting at the back of the room, and the trainer follows a theme-based strategy for one week with another trainer coaching at the back of the room).

	
	

	By the end of the 2005-2006 school year, 138 teachers will have completed the two-day training and 85 will have completed the five-day demonstration classroom.  The results so far are anecdotal, but evaluations are very positive.  In terms of future plans, schools will be provided with support materials; the instructional facilitators will be trained on GLAD strategies; GLAD strategies will be integrated in literacy and science staff development; ELL summer school will be staffed with GLAD-trained staff; and a web-link will be created for teacher-created GLAD units.
When asked whether GLAD is focused on the elementary level, Margaret said ELL staffs at the middle and high school levels have also been trained.  Some middle school staff will attend the two-day training and will also be invited to a demonstration classroom.  When asked whether a student remains classified as ELL once they are given that designation, Margaret said that tests are given to determine whether students should exit the program.  Most exit by third grade if they begin at kindergarten.  When asked whether the program is in place at Hawthorne Elementary School, Margaret said yes and, so far, all of the demonstration classrooms have been at Hawthorne.  Two sets of the two-day trainings will take place in May.
Dr. Whitehead noted that the state-of-the-school review presentations included information about teachers attending the GLAD training and using it not only for ELL students, but for all students.  Margaret said it is a highly effective program that has been adopted by Mukilteo and Seattle School Districts, and other districts are considering it. 

	
	Presentation:
GLAD (Guided
Language

Acquisition

Design)

Training 

(cont’d.)

	ACTION ITEMS

Karen Madsen moved for approval of the revised Consent Agenda items.  Ed Petersen seconded the motion.

1)
 Personnel Report (revised) (E:133/06);

2)
 Voucher Lists (E:134/06);

3)
Revision to Positions on Professional & Technical Salary Schedule (E:135/06);
4)
Declaration of Surplus Property—Vehicle (E:136/06);
5)
Declaration of Surplus Instructional & Library Materials (E:137/06);
6)
Agreement Between Everett Public Schools and Northwest Educational Service 
District 189 for Educational Programs for Court-Adjudicated Students at Northwest 
Regional Learning Center (NWRLC) (E:138/06);
7)
Agreement Between Everett Public Schools and Northwest Educational Service 
District 189 (Snohomish Discovery Cooperative) for the Continuation of Services 
for Special Education Students with Severe Behavior Disorders (E:139/06);
8)
Monetary Gift from Heatherwood Middle School PTA to Heatherwood Middle 
School in the Amount of $5,100 to Provide Funds for the Purchase of Graphing 
Calculators (E:140/06);
9)
Monetary Gift from View Ridge Elem. School PTA to View Ridge Elem. School in 
the Amount of $12,555 to Purchase Document Cameras (E:141/06);
10)
Resolution 848: Electronic Courseware License & Hosting Agreement Between 
Everett School District and the Central Kitsap School District (Res.11/06).
The motion carried unanimously.

	
	CONSENT AGENDA

	BOARD COMMENTS

Board member Madsen commented that the recent NSBA conference in Chicago was quite good but, once again, she came home feeling even better about what is happening in Everett Public Schools.  It was a pleasure to have Board member Petersen in attendance.  Board members attended general sessions together and split off to attend individual sessions.  President Yates said most districts are wrestling with many of the same basic issues such as the need for resources and NCLB.  Even so, participants were quite upbeat.  Board member Petersen guessed that he may have been the newest school board member in attendance at the conference in Chicago.  It was an energizing, overwhelming and complex experience, and he appreciated being included.  Board member Cooper said she regretted not being able to attend, but the birth of her granddaughter took precedence.
With no further comments, President Yates recessed the regular meeting at 6:25 p.m. to hold a public hearing concerning the use of student achievement funds.


	
	Board Comments

Board Comments

(cont’d.)

	Board Action and/or Board Discussion
As required by RCW 28A.505.210, the District must hold a public hearing annually on or before May 1 concerning the proposed use of student achievement funds. At 6:25pm, President Yates convened the public hearing.  Dr. Whitehead noted that the Administration is not requesting approval of the proposed use of funds at this time; rather, it will appear in the budget document in August 2006 for the 2006-2007 school year budget.

Director of Finance Jeff Moore presented information about the use of student achievement funds (I-728) (E:142/06).  He provided background information on the use of these funds.  The dollars enable the District to focus its efforts on class size reduction, professional development and extended day learning.  For 2005-2006, approximately $4.8 million will have been spent.  For 2006-2007, it is estimated $5.7 million will be spent.  Terry Edwards specified the amounts to be spent in each of these areas (as shown in the attachment) and said the dollars will fund 30 FTE in K-4 and 19 FTE at the secondary for a total of 49 FTE.  Professional development will support approximately 9 FTE teachers who are instructional facilitators in science, math and literacy, housed at the middle and high schools.  There will also be 2.5 FTE allocated for professional development staffing that comes out of the central office.  Dr. Whitehead said that when the funds were initially allocated in the year 2000, the District used a lengthy process, involving the community, to prioritize how the money would be spent.  Class size reduction was the overwhelming leader. 
Terry went on to talk about how students are identified for the ALS (accelerated learning support) classes, for which 13 FTE are allocated.  Teachers and counselors identify the students either by low grades or by their struggles in the classroom.  He indicated that ALS classes are add-on classes; thus, students are able to remain in their regular class, yet also attend ALS classes that help them with their regular class.  When asked whether benefits go to the middle school as well, Terry said it has been fairly evenly split, and next year additional teachers are being added at the high school level, particularly in mathematics.
With no further statements from the Administration, President Yates called for public comment.  There was none.  With that, President Yates concluded the hearing at       6:45 p.m. and immediately re-convened the regular Board meeting.

	
	Public Hearing—Use of Student Achievement Funds 



	At 6:45 p.m., President Yates recessed the regular meeting into executive session for discussion of collective bargaining agreement proposals.  Prior to moving into executive session in Conference Room C3 of the Educational Service Center, it was announced the session would be of approximately 90 minutes’ duration.  Buzz Porter, of the law firm Dionne & Rorick, was in attendance at the executive session.
President Yates re-convened the regular meeting at 8:15 p.m. and adjourned immediately.


	
	Executive Session—Discuss Collective Bargaining Agreement Proposals

	_____________________________            ________________________________

Carol Whitehead, Secretary             
        Roy Yates, President
	
	


